CHRONICLE

Sept. 27, 1991

FACULTY ACTIVITIES -- The State Council on Information Management has invited Kathryn McCubbin to address the October meeting of the Council on the subject of the information technology planning process used at the College. CNC was one of four state institutions of higher education "with particularly strong planning processes" which were invited.

FACULTY ACTIVITIES -- Jay Paul's poem "Hampton Roads at Dusk" appears in the newly released New Virginia Review (Volume 8).

FACULTY ACTIVITES -- Dr. Elizabeth Hansen, director of international studies at Christopher Newport College, has returned from a fact finding trip in the Middle East. She was one of 12 professors from across the nation to receive a Joseph J. Malone Faculty Fellowship-a highly-competitive program for faculty members from small to midsized colleges that do not have departments of Middle Eastern studies. Doctor Hansen visited Kuwait, Egypt, Qatar and the United Arab of Emirates as part of a month-long study program sponsored by the National Council of U.S. - Arab Relations, a non-profit educational organization that seeks to strengthen mutual understanding.

FACULTY ACTIVITIES -- Martin Buoncristiani attended the International Conference on Atomic and Molecular Spectroscopy in Erice, Italy this summer. He gave an invited address on "Excited State Interaction in Stabilized Lasers."

PROMOTION--Bonnie S. Tracey has been promoted to Office Services Specialist in the Admissions Office.

SCATS CHANGES AHEAD -- The Department of Information has announced that, due to budget considerations, it will not be publishing a new SCATS directory for 1992. All state employees should therefore hold on to their 1991 copies throughout the coming year. DIT's Telecommunications Division will continue to regularly canvass agencies for updated directory information. Should you have any difficulties reaching another state office or employee, please call the DIT directory assistance operator at SCATS 786-0000 in Richmond, or toll-free at 1-800-422-2319 outside of Richmond. In addition, the State Directory Assistance Section has new hours of operation: 7 a.m. until 5 p.m. Monday through Friday (excluding holidays). This change is another cost reduction measure, and is justified, based on the low volume of calls received after 5 p.m.

ARCHAEOLOGY OPEN HOUSE -- The week of October 5-13, 1991 has been designated Virginia Archaeology Week, and organizations isntitutions devoted to recovering and preserving Virginia's history will be undertaking a variety of projects that week. As part of its participation in those activities, Christopher Newport College will hos an open "house" at its archaeological site on the Nansemond River near Suffolk on Saturday, October 5, 1991. The site, tentatively dated to between 1640 and 1820, underwent continuous occupation from at least the laste seventeenth through the early nineteenth centuries. The site features a brick-lined cellar, well, small work station, and two trash pits. In addition to the one day "dig" the College and the Kiccotan Chapter of the Archaeological Society of Virginia will display in the Smith Library's display case artifacts from the CNC dig at Suffolk and the Chapter's dig in Smithfield. If you cannot attend the open house, please stop by the display case to look at the materials from the two digs. Those interested in attending the open house should meet in the circle at the College by 9 a.m. Oct. 5. Wear old clothes appropriate to the weather (no rain date if weather is inclement), bring a lunch if you plan to spend the day, and something to drink. Although there is no requirement that you "dig" if you attend the open house. Tools and other materials plus instruction necessary to pursue the dig will be provided by the site director, Dr. Tim Morgan of CNC's History Department. If you wish further information about the open house, or would like to volunteer occasionally to help the CNC dig, please call Dr. Morgan at 594-7225 or 549-7567.

PRESIDENT'S OPEN FORUM -- The next open forum with Dr. Santoro will be held Oct. 1 at noon in Christopher's. All faculty and staff are welcome to attend. Bring your lunch or go through the cafeteria line.

FUND RAISER -- The LSPE Club will hold a bowl-a-thon Monday beginning at 9:30 a.m. at Fair Lanes in Hidenwood. The money raised will go to help Brenda Waters with her transplant operation.

MEMORANDUM

To: Distribution List

From: Office of Planning and Budget Kinc

Date: September 11, 1991

RE: Fall 1991 Census Enrollment Data

Please find a comparison of Fall 1991 enrollment data and Fall 1990 enrollment data. The most interesting statistic for Fall 1991 is the decrease at the freshman level. However, combined undergraduate and graduate headcount and FTE have percentage increases of 3.6% and 1.4% respectively over Fall 1990.

	UNDERGRADUATE		GRADUATE	TOTAL	
	Fall 1990	Fall 1991	% Change	Fall 1991	Fall 1991
1st Time Fresh	504	466	-7.5%		
Other Freshmen	377	344	-8.8%		
Sophomore	944	967	2.4%		
Junior	821	868	5.7%		
Senior	1,119	1,154	3.1%		
Unclassified	1,096	1,194	8.9%		
Undergrad Enroll	4,861	4,993	2.7%		
Grad - 1st Year				17	
Grad Unclas				24	
Graduate Enroll Total Enroll				41	5,034
FTE	3,471.1	3,506.1	1.0%	13.9	3,520.0
Full-Time					
Men	1,111	1,153	3.8%		1,153
Women	1,770	1,752	-1.0%	1	1,753
Total Full-Time	2,881	2,905	0.8%	1	2,906
Part-Time	2,001	2,000	0.070		2,900
Men	814	902	10.8%	4	906
Women	1,166	1,186	1.7%	36	1,222
Total Part-Time	1,980	2,088	5.5%	40	2,128
In-State	4,431	4,513	1.9%	39	4,552
Out-of-State	430	480	11.6%	2	482
Men	1,925	2,055	6.8%	4	2,059
Women	2,936	2,938	0.1%	37	2,975

Distribution List:

President

Vice President for Academic Affairs Vice President for Finance, Acting Vice President for Student Services

Assistant Vice President for College Relations

Dean, Business & Economics Dean, Letters & Natural Science

Dean, Social Science & Professional Studies

Dean, Admissions

Registrar

Director, Graduate Studies

PLEASE ADVERTISE IN THE NEXT ISSUE OF THE "CNC CHRONICLE"

The following items listed below will be discontinued from the Central Stores Stock effective immediately:

- 1. Correction Fluid, Opti, Green
- 2. Correction Fluid, Opti, White
- 3. Correction Fluid, Opti, Yellow
- 4. Telephone Handset, Cords, 12ft, Beige and Ivory
- 5. Cable, #RS-232 (Male to Male)
- 6. Cable, #RS-232 (Male to Female)
- 7. Cable, Parallel Printer
- 8. Calendar Refill, 1990
- 9. Dual Serial Card #C414U
- 10. TEAC, 5.25: 360 K Floppy Disk Drive

The following item has been added to the Central Stores Stock:

1. PO30 Paper, computer, green bar, 14-7/8" x 11" \$31.14 box (Available 9-30-9 2. CO01 Calendar Pad, Desk, 1991 1.32 ea (Available 10-15-

3. C002 Calendar Refill, 1991

.55 ea (Available 10-15-

Renee E. Carter PE Purchasing Office



PRESS RELEASE

For Immediate Release

BACCHUS

Boost Alcohol Consciousness Concerning The Health of University Students

Organization:
BACCHUS at
Christopher Newport College
50 Shoe Lane
Newport News, VA 23606

Contact: Jared L. Thornton, (J.T.) Public Relations Chair Post Office Box 2076 Newport News, VA 23609 (804) 887 - 9385

Please note that beginning on Monday, October 7, 1991 through Friday, October 11, 1991, BACCHUS will be recognizing Virginia Alcohol Awareness Week at Christopher Newport College.

Boost Alcohol Consciousness Concerning the Health of University Students, BACCHUS, is an international organization which has a chapter at CNC. The purpose of this group is to encourage the use of responsible drinking and measures to reduce the problem of drinking and driving.

On Wednesday, October 9, 1991, BACCHUS along with the Campus Activities Board at Christopher Newport College will be presenting Bill Miller. He is a Native American who travels the country speaking on the alcohol related issues and also sings Native American Folk Songs.

Mr. Miller will be speaking in Christopher's of the Campus Center at 12 pm. The topic for this discussion will be "Adult Children of Alcoholics". Then he will be travelling to our Art Department and presenting a class on Native American Art. Finally, he will be in performance starting at 9:30 pm in The Terrace. At that time he will be presenting Native American Folk music.

For more information, please contact either the above mentioned name or Randy O'Neill, BACCHUS President at 868-4267.

* * *

Dear Family, Friends and Community,

I am writing to share a critical need for assistance to provide essential medical treatment for my wife Brenda. Our family learned much about the "cancer world" through the experience with our daughter Tammy's unsuccessful fight against leukemia in the '70's, so, in 1986, when Brenda was diagnosed with breast cancer, we used every recommended avenue to get the best results. Even though a poor prognosis was given, the five years of continuous remission which surpassed the statistical prediction have brought many rewarding ventures including starting a local support group for cancer patients and families and Brenda's completing almost half of the training required for being a hospital chaplain.

In June we found that Brenda's cancer had returned. Following confirmation of her relapse, we consulted with three leading cancer treatment specialists to determine the best treatment option for her condition. It is the unanimous opinion of the doctors that her only opportunity for long-term survival is to receive an Autologous Bone Marrow Transplant (ABTM - uses patient's own marrow). We were referred to Duke University Medical Center and have been accepted in their program after passing all of their health related criteria. This program consists of three phases which are Induction, Bone Marrow Harvest, and Transplant. We began the Induction phase on July 5, 1991, confident that this is the path to best results.

We have just recently been informed by our insurance company, BLUE CROSS/BLUE SHIELD OF VIRGINIA, that this recommended treatment for Brenda's condition will NOT be covered. As we have pursued all avenues of appeal that seem feasible and timely, we have found that many insurers, including BC/BS plans, pay for this treatment. We have had BC/BS for twenty-eight years and are now stunned by their refusal to cover this potentially life saving treatment.

Duke has estimated the cost of this procedure to be between \$125,000 and \$150,000. They require a deposit of \$96,000, before they will proceed to the Harvest phase. We anticipate this will need to occur sometime near the end of September 1991.

After much prayer and assessment of how to proceed, we have begun the challenge of raising the funds by working with the ORGAN TRANSPLANT FUND, INC., a nonprofit organization founded for the purpose of assisting with cases like ours. An account managed by the fund has been set up at the Beechmont office of Signet Bank for the purpose of receiving any monies given or raised for Brenda's needed medical treatment. Contributions to the fund are TAX DEDUCTIBLE.

We are delighted that Mary Ellen Beale, a recent retiree of Newport News Public Schools, has graciously agreed to serve as Campaign Coordinator to help us coordinate efforts to raise the needed funds. Edgar Wall, Brenda's brother of Greenville, N.C., will help coordinate donations and fund raising "back home" in Carolina.

We are sharing this need for your help because our need is urgent and it is our belief that working together and through God's grace, all things are possible. We ask your help in any or all of the following ways:

- 1. Remember Brenda and our family in your PRAYERS (specific prayer requests are available)
- 2. Make a TAX DEDUCTIBLE CONTRIBUTION to the fund for Brenda (see reverse side)
- 3. COORDINATE a fund raising activity on Brenda's behalf (see reverse side)
- 4. SHARE THIS NEED WITH OTHERS

Thank you in advance for the shared blessing of your consideration of our need.

Sincerely, Wike

Wiley M. Waters, Jr. 168 Cornell Drive

Newport News, VA 23602

SEE REVERSE SIDE

		BRENDA WATERS TRANSPLANT FT P.O. BOX 22277 Newport News, Va. 23602
	Pay to the ORGAN TRANSPLANT FUND, INC. \$ Dollars	
	BRENDA WATERS TRANSPLANT Memo	
	PLANNING MEETING FOR PERSONS INTERESTED/WILLING TO CONDUCT FU WHEN: THURSDAY - AUG.22,1991 at 7:00 P.M. WHERE: FIRST BAPTIST CHURCH 12716 Warwick Blvd. Newport News, Va.	
For add	ditional information contact : Mary Ellen Beale in Newport News , or Edgar Wall in Greenville, N.C. , 9	Va, 804-596-0883 019-830-0878
Oyster PT. Road	# 12.716	J.Clyde Morris Blug
Oyste	First BAPTIST	Blvd (Rt. 60) 17
	YAtes El. School	

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

PRINTING DONATED BY :

SIR SPEEDY PRINTING 13678A Warwick Blvd. Newport News, VA 23602 (804) 877-1017